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Our time is marked by rapid and significant changes in many
areas of social and economic life, which simultaneously impose
numerous ethical questions on modern people. Catholic social
teaching, which has seen increasing interest since the fall of
communism, seeks to provide answers to these contemporary questions
in the light of fundamental social values and moral norms necessary
for coexistence in truth, love, and justice. In other words,
Catholic social teaching aims to offer people of today basic
ethical principles in the light of Christian revelation and human
reason and, based on social encyclicals, help Christians find
answers in the complex reality of family, economic, political,
cultural, international, and other areas of modern societal life.
It is not a mere theory or a closed system, but a rich heritage
grounded in the Eucharist as the concrete expression of Christian
love, which calls every believer to engage in promoting justice and
the common good.
  
The Eucharist is the source of Catholic social teaching because,
in a special way, it encourages believers to boldly commit to
building just structures to bring a newness of relationships into
society, whose inexhaustible source is in God. Pope Benedict XVI
calls it the power that purifies reason: “From God’s standpoint,
faith liberates reason from its blind spots and therefore helps it
to be ever more fully itself. Faith enables reason to do its work
more effectively and to see its proper object more clearly. This is
where Catholic social doctrine has its place: it has no intention
of giving the Church power over the State. Even less is it an
attempt to impose on those who do not share the faith ways of
thinking and modes of conduct proper to faith. Its aim is simply to
help purify reason and to contribute, here and now, to the
acknowledgment and attainment of what is just”.

  [1]
 Catholic social teaching thus helps educate the consciences of
believers in political, social, and economic life and contributes
to a growing awareness of the true demands of justice. It becomes a
way of life, a way for believers to think about society and social
issues, i.e., an expression of the spirituality of believers in the
light of the fundamental principles of Catholic social
teaching.
  
It can rightly be said that a believer finds inspiration for
social mission in the Eucharist because it is in the Eucharist that
love for God and neighbor is so united in one existence that love
becomes an integral part of the Church’s nature and expression of
its very being.

[2] Believers are called to nurture the desire for the
Eucharist to increasingly imprint itself on their daily lives and,
strengthened by the Eucharist, to live the radical newness Christ
brought to our everyday lives. They are called to be recognizable
witnesses of this newness in the family, at work, or in society in
general. The mystery of the Eucharist equips lay believers to
boldly commit to building just structures in this world, to bring
into them the newness of relationships whose inexhaustible source
is in God.

[3] Only one who has experienced God’s self-giving has the
strength to continually step out of their “self”, closed in on
themselves, toward liberation through self-giving and sacrifice, or
toward the true discovery of God, who is love. By receiving the
body and blood of Jesus Christ, “we become sharers in the divine
life in an ever more adult and conscious way… It is not the
eucharistic food that is changed into us, but rather we who are
mysteriously transformed by it. Christ nourishes us by uniting us
to himself; ‘he draws us into himself’.”

[4] 
  
In this way, the Eucharistic nature of Christian life is
profoundly formed within us because it daily enables the gradual
transformation of a person who, by grace, is called to be an image
of the Son of God.

[5] The Eucharist, which becomes spirituality, ensures that
faith is not a private matter of the individual, creating a new
mentality that consequently carries the obligation to promote the
evangelization of society and culture. Pope Francis writes that the
message of the Gospel “is not merely about our personal
relationship with God. Nor should our loving response to God be
seen simply as an accumulation of small personal gestures to
individuals in need, a kind of ‘charity à la carte’, or a series of
acts aimed solely at easing our conscience”.

[6] True Christian love is capable of fundamentally
transforming human relationships.
  
Therefore, the Church, through its social teaching, seeks to
proclaim and actualize the Gospel in the complex web of social
relationships. “It is not simply a matter of reaching out to man in
society - man as the recipient of the proclamation of the Gospel - 
but of enriching and permeating society itself with the
Gospel”.

[7] Catholic social teaching thus becomes an integral part of
the Church’s evangelizing mission because nothing “that concerns
the community of men and women - situations and problems regarding
justice, freedom, development, relations between peoples, peace -
is foreign to evangelization, and evangelization would be
incomplete if it did not take into account the mutual demands
continually made by the Gospel and by the concrete, personal and
social life of man”.

[8] Profound links exist between evangelization and human
promotion. “These include links of an anthropological order,
because the man who is to be evangelized is not an abstract being
but is subject to social and economic questions. They also include
links in the theological order, since one cannot dissociate the
plan of creation from the plan of Redemption. The latter plan
touches the very concrete situations of injustice to be combated
and of justice to be restored. They include links of the eminently
evangelical order, which is that of charity: how in fact can one
proclaim the new commandment without promoting in justice and in
peace the true, authentic advancement of man?”

[9] 
  
However, the Church has repeatedly made it clear that it does
not intend to provide ready-made solutions for all the problems
that arise in contemporary world circumstances, as there are many
differences, especially in development, among the nations where
Christians live. Catholic social teaching remains open to a certain
pluralism of projects and working hypotheses, according to the
charisms and gifts that the Spirit gives to the laity to fulfill
their task within the spheres of family, work, economy, politics,
culture, ecology, etc. Consequently, the working directives
contained in Catholic social teaching acquire particular
significance in accordance with the specific characteristics of the
task to be carried out in each of these areas, so that, as
Christians, they can work wisely and responsibly in the service of
the community and the common good.

[10] It clearly indicates the special responsibility that
believers have in the development of the society in which they
live, creating concrete models of political, economic, and other
forms of life. 
  
Church documents emphasize that Christians can find in Catholic
social teaching principles for reflection, criteria for judgment,
and guidelines for action, which serve as the foundation for
promoting a comprehensive and solidarity-based humanism. Spreading
such teaching represents “a genuine pastoral priority, so that
people, enlightened by it, may be equipped to interpret
contemporary realities and to seek appropriate paths for action”.

[11] It should not remain, as some have pointed out, the
best-kept secret of the Catholic Church. Especially today, when we
are torn between liberal capitalism and state socialism, Catholic
social teaching can provide guidelines for a more humane society,
measured by the dignity of the person.
  
The CREATE project aims precisely for this. By bringing together
young people from Central and Eastern European countries, it
encourages them, in the light of the method of Catholic social
teaching, to see, judge, and act in the world. The three papers in
this book represent the search of young people from Lithuania,
Poland, and Croatia for a better future that can be offered by the
principles of Catholic social teaching.

 


  

Dairis Mežvinskis from Latvia, in his paper 
From Communism to Economism by Forgetting Integral Humanism:
Critique of the Sustainable Development Strategy for Latvia Until
2030 and Proposal Based on Thomism and Catholic Social
Teaching, discusses the challenges his country faced in
transitioning from a centralized communist economy to a Western
free-market economy. In the first part of the paper, he addresses
the content of Latvia’s official sustainable development policy,
while in the second part, he critically examines it, emphasizing
how it contradicts the fundamental principles of Catholic social
teaching. He concludes that everything, including education, is
subordinated to the preservation and development of national
capital, which is then used to increase human capacities to produce
more capital, and so on. In the spirit of Catholic social teaching
and John Paul II’s encyclical 
Sollicitudo Rei Socialis, the author points out that this
“development cycle” does not consider the fact that “the mere
accumulation of goods and services, even for the benefit of the
majority, is not sufficient to achieve human happiness”.

[12] Therefore, in the third and fourth parts of the paper, the
author highlights the fundamental principles of Catholic social
teaching and the Thomistic tradition, concluding with the words of
Benedict XVI: that the economy and finance do not exist for
themselves. They are merely instruments or means. Their sole
purpose is the human person and their complete fulfillment in
dignity.
  
In the fifth part of the paper, the young author boldly proposes
new approaches considering Catholic social thought. He astutely
identifies a contradiction within the Latvian development program.
“On the one hand, the Constitution of the Republic of Latvia
acknowledges and respects the dignity and freedom of each human
being, as well as Christian values, thus being committed to a
certain type of anthropology and metaphysics that hardly is
materialistic and deterministic. On the other hand, SDSL, a
document shaping social reality and Latvian politics, seems to
subscribe to the worldview whereby the dignity and freedom of the
human person are subordinated to economics”. Additionally, the
author identifies another problem, which manifests in the adoption
of the “capital approach”, implying that the main goal of society
is economic growth. He emphasizes the lack of a clearly defined
goal that could be achieved through this model. Therefore, the
author stresses that integral humanism, with human dignity as its
guiding principle, requires a rethinking of societal priorities and
a consensus on various issues.
  
He boldly proposes that Eastern European countries must find
their path of development between economic liberalism and socialist
statism. He sees the solution in the application of the principle
of subsidiarity, which would imply rediscovering, strengthening,
and defending regional identity and the fundamental anthropological
and metaphysical framework that is still common in Eastern Europe,
as well as critically evaluating contemporary ideological trends
being introduced in Europe. The author stresses that this is a
proposal for Eastern Europe to recognize what is already present
and essential to it and to appreciate the opportunities its
geographical and conceptual position can offer both itself and
others. This is, after all, in line with Pope Francis’ thinking,
who points out that certain „economically prosperous countries tend
to be proposed as cultural models for less developed countries;
instead, each of those countries should be helped to grow in its
own distinct way and to develop its capacity for innovation while
respecting the values of its proper culture”.

[13]

 


  

Michał Pierzchała, a young doctoral student from
Poland, in his paper asks 
How can Catholic Social Teaching (CST) be part of the Church’s
Evangelising Mission? Describing the issues and thought
currents of today’s time, the author concludes that Europe is
becoming less Christian. In summary, the author points out that
theological and philosophical teachings indicate “that in the era
of postmodernism, one deals with an anthropological error that
reduces a person only to a material or biological dimension.
Although contemporary society achieves greater technological and
economic progress, it often forgets about the full dimension of the
human person, their dignity, and values that go beyond what can be
measured and assessed in material terms. Thus, spiritual and moral
needs are neglected, leading to an increasing culture of
consumerism, where ethical values give way to the pursuit of
instant gratification”.
  
Starting from this analysis, in the second part of the paper,
the author highlights the fundamental principles of Catholic social
teaching and concludes that only its concept of human dignity,
understood as inherent and inalienable to every human being from
conception to natural death, can provide answers to contemporary
problems. “Man is an integral personal whole, and therefore no
aspect of his life can be considered in isolation from the whole.
However, despite his dignity and completeness, a person needs bonds
with others, with a group, to experience fulfilling closeness and
love expressed in concrete actions”. 
  
The author emphasizes that returning to thinking about and
valuing the dignity of every person must become a social moral
norm, as this is the only way to stop the development of the
“civilization of death”, the structures of sin, and the destruction
of both the inner and outer world. “It is necessary to awaken
sensitivity, empathy, and care for another person, whose dignity is
the key and sufficient argument for setting limits on evil and
exploitation”. Looking from a Polish perspective, the author points
out that there is a clear process of individualization in the moral
consciousness of Poles, and building the common good requires
continuous effort to think in terms of community, not individual
categories. Therefore, in the third part of the paper, the author
emphasizes the importance of the new evangelization in the spirit
of Catholic social teaching. Only an authentic witnessing Church
can change the existing individualistic mentality and build a more
humane society.
  
The author’s reflection is interesting, as he believes the task
of the Church is “to show that heaven is not an exclusive palace
for the flawless but a home for those who have recognized the face
of God in the needy and the poor (Mt 25:31-46), the unborn, the
sick, the disabled and other vulnerable groups. One solution to the
discussed problems may be to undertake with new zeal the preaching
and evangelizing effort promoting the value of everyday gestures of
love and charity. However, it is important that the Church
emphasizes that it is not about undertaking actions or challenges,
but about the transformation of the heart, which makes helping
another person not a good manner but stems from being loved by the
Lord”. The new evangelization includes a series of specific actions
for promoting and defending human dignity, constant efforts for the
poor and excluded, and the creation of ever more just social
structures.
  
The author proposes that Catholic social teaching “should be
promoted and presented in the form of e-learning webinars,
training, or courses. Their goal would be to convey how to build a
world where people can help each other, care for one another, build
close bonds, and communicate based on empathy and Nonviolent
Communication (NVC) principles. Additionally, CST has much to say
in the context of business ethics, environmental care, actions to
combat poverty, and social inequalities. The point is for the
Church to be a voice of fraternal thinking and action using new
informational and educational means. Due to the lack of sufficient
engagement in promotion and communication, much of CST’s content
remains undiscovered and does not reach the mainstream”. The author
therefore concludes that proclaiming the wisdom hidden in God’s
word and Christian tradition can become the starting point for the
transformation of thought and a greater appreciation of the
spiritual values that modern man so deeply longs for.

 


  

Isabelle Markunović from Croatia, in her work 
Beyond Barriers: Upholding Dignity and Inclusion for People
with Disabilities in Church Social Teaching, addresses the
difficulties and societal attitudes toward people with
disabilities. The work seeks to highlight their dignity and the
importance of their social and ecclesial inclusion considering
Catholic social teaching. Speaking from the heart and personal
experience, the author strongly empathizes with those often-denied
fundamental rights and questions how, in a time of such scientific
and technological success, there can still be the harsh reality
“that significant segments of the global population continue to
struggle with unmet basic human needs”. The work points out how
even today, people with disabilities face a wide range of problems
from various areas, including access to healthcare, education,
employment, social inclusion, legal rights, economic stability,
transportation, and housing.
  
The author makes an interesting observation about the hierarchy
of human needs. It is fundamental to meet physiological needs as
they are essential for human survival, and if these primary needs
are not met, individuals cannot effectively function or care for
other higher-level needs. Therefore, other needs should not be
neglected either. The dignity of the human person also requires
meeting safety needs, which demand security and protection,
including physical safety, health, stability, and financial
security. Satisfying safety needs is crucial for individuals to
feel secure in their environment, enabling them to focus on other
areas of their lives without constant concern for their well-being.
The third level is dedicated to love and belonging. “Humans are
inherently social creatures who thrive on connections, love,
friendship, and a sense of belonging to groups or communities.
These social needs are critical for emotional health, fostering
meaningful relationships, and establishing social bonds that
contribute to a sense of community and support”.
  
The author then refers to the needs for respect, which are
divided into two main categories: self-respect and respect from
others. Self-respect refers to feelings of achievement, competence,
and self-esteem, while respect from others includes receiving
recognition, respect, and admiration. Satisfying these needs is a
prerequisite for achieving the highest need, which manifests in
self-actualization. “This highest level represents the pursuit of
personal growth, self-fulfillment, and realizing one’s full
potential. Self-actualization is characterized by achieving
personal goals and striving for continuous self-improvement”. Only
when this need is satisfied can one speak of respecting the dignity
of the human person.
  
The work emphasizes that, consistent with the social nature of
man, the well-being of each person relates to the common good and
respect for human dignity and fundamental human rights. In this
sense, the promotion of Catholic social teaching can also help in
realizing greater rights for people with disabilities, as
advocating for the common good requires building a more inclusive
and just society. Human dignity, as the cornerstone of Catholic
social teaching, demands that every individual, regardless of
abilities, be valued and respected. The author emphasizes that
justice in this context involves not only rectifying inequalities
but also actively creating opportunities for all, particularly for
those with disabilities, to participate fully in society. Ensuring
rights for people with disabilities entails overcoming systemic
barriers and fighting against social discrimination. It requires
implementing inclusive policies, accessible infrastructure, and
societal attitudes that respect their contributions and potential.
“Ensuring their rights is not merely an act of charity but a matter
of justice”, rooted in the belief that every person is created in
the image of God and deserves to live with dignity. The author
concludes that the mission of the Church, inspired by Catholic
social teaching, guides us all toward a more compassionate, just,
and inclusive society.
  
It is noteworthy that each of these three works highlights one
aspect of Catholic social teaching. The first work emphasizes its
social dimension, followed by the importance of the new
evangelization in the light of the fundamental principle of
Catholic social teaching regarding the dignity of the human person.
The third work underscores its orientation toward vulnerable groups
in society. Each of these three works encourages reflection and
creativity in the search for a better, fairer, and more humane
society. These three young people, delving into Catholic social
thought, inspire all of us to follow their path. Their reflections
encourage us to awaken creative thoughts within ourselves and
design our Christian action in the world, inspired by Catholic
social teaching.
  
Thanks also go to Sr. Helen Alford and her unwavering spirit in
gathering young people and sowing the seeds of Catholic social
teaching in the countries of Eastern and Central Europe. We are
confident that this book is a small seed that will, over time,
yield abundant fruit.
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